University Council July 9, 2018 at 8:30 a.m. President's Conference Room

1. Call to order

Dr. Wilsie Bishop called the meeting to order.

2. Roll Call

Ms. Kristen Swing called the roll. Those in attendance were: Dr. Wilsie Bishop, Mr. Scott Carter, Dr. Dennis Depew, Dr. Susan Epps, Dr. Bill Flora, Dr. Michael Hoff; Dr. Jane Jones, Mr. Ed Kelly, Dr. B.J. King, Dr. Karen King, Dr. Claudia Kozinetz, Mr. Joseph Kusi, Dr. David Linville, Mr. Noah McGill, Dr. Robert Means, Dr. Brian Noland, Dr. Rick Osborn, Ms. Pam Ritter, Mr. Jeremy Ross, Dr. Joe Sherlin, Dr. Ramona Williams, Dr. Randy Wykoff.

Those absent were Dr. Bert Bach, Ms. Bridget Baird, Ms. Lisa Booher, Dr. Cheri Clavier, Dr. William Duncan, Ms. Megha Gupta, Dr. Keith Johnson, Dr. Angela Lewis, Ms. Stefanie Murphy, Dr. David Roane Dr. Jana Scarborough, Mr. Joe Smith.

Others in attendance: Ms. Kristen Swing

3. Standing Items

3.1 Approve minutes of June 11, 2018, meeting

Dr. Susan Epps made a motion to approve the <u>minutes</u>. It was seconded by Dr. Bill Flora and unanimously approved.

3.2 Review Agenda

There were no changes or additions recommended for the agenda.

3.3 Call for Voluntary Reports

3.3.1 Facilities

Mr. Jeremy Ross reported that approximately 80 projects are under way currently on campus.

- The Culp renovation is going well and still projected for completion in 2020.
- At the fine arts center, masonry and steel are now being seen on the site. Mr. Ross said weather issues have set things behind a bit but the plan is still to open in early 2020.
- He said he hopes the steps at Burgin-Dossett will be finished by September.
- Other projects in the works include storm drainage across campus, turf in the Minidome (which will allow marching band to have a home), steps being replaced at Gilbreath Hall, and planning and programming under way for Lamb Hall. He said there is also approximately \$2.5 million worth of work being done in code deficiencies at the Minidome.

- Discussions surrounding the acquisition of the Millennium Centre are still taking place as are discussions regarding the Olympic Training Site (although that project is actually the city's project). In terms of the Millennium Centre, Dr. Noland noted that the state building commission will, on Thursday, address and hopefully approve the updated facilities use master plan that includes the acquisition. He said the project still remains on the projected timeline to close at the end of the calendar year.
- Mr. Ross also noted that the new veterans center in Yoakley is really nice.

Dr. Bishop reported that it was move-in day at Building 60 and noted that the August meeting of the University Council will take place there so the group can tour the building. Food services there will open July 16. Dr. Bishop said leaders are considering a ribbon cutting in September or October.

Dr. Sherlin said the Marketplace at the Culp is on track to be open for the fall and noted that additional food service will also be offered on campus over the next couple of years. He said the issue of where students will hang out during this renovation period has also come up, with solutions potentially in the library and the right side of the Culp ballroom.

3.3.2 Information Security Policy

Dr. Karen King reported that ITS is turning on new firewall tools to enable increased protection on the network. She noted that it is important to remind people that state networks and state computers are monitored. Although they always have been, Dr. King said this will give a lot more granularity.

3.3.3 Graduate Students

Mr. Kusi reported that they are working on professional development ideas.

3.3.4 President's Report

Dr. Noland reported that the Board of Trustees retreat will take place Thursday and Friday of this week and EAB consultants are coming in as part of the retreat. He also noted the construction/parking challenges facing the campus right now.

Dr. Noland said he will be in Nashville at the end of the month for a THEC meeting during which the universities all must justify their fee increases. He said THEC is also looking at revisions to its funding formula and noted that he will be advocating for a cost element being added into the formula to address differences in the type of program. For example, he said, it costs more to train a nurse than a political scientist.

Dr. Noland shared that he represented the United States last week at meetings with higher institutions within the European Union and Canada. He

said there were stunning similarities between ETSU and some of the institutions from other countries. He said the issue of an increasing distrust of higher education was prominent in discussions and emphasized that we have to demonstrate what we do to make a difference in terms of service and outcomes.

He then addressed parking, noting that conversations concerning parking and how the institution charges for it are under way, with plans for an increase in parking fees to cover the Millennium Centre debt services.

3.3.5 Athletics

Mr. Carter noted that a lot of the student athletes are now back on campus and several improvement projects are underway in the dome.

4. Action Items

4.1 Old Business

4.1.1 University Council Membership Selections by the Deans Council

Dr. Bishop welcomed Dr. Depew as the new dean representative on the University Council. He replaces Dr. Celia McIntosh.

4.2 New Business

4.2.1 University Council Membership Selections/Changes for Faculty Senate Representation

Dr. Epps reported that the Faculty Senate Executive Committee felt that it was more appropriate for its University Council Representation to be the current president and the past president. Up until now, it has been the president and vice president, but elections complicate that whereas the president and past president are set positions. She made a motion to change the type of representation for Faculty Senate to the president and past president. It was seconded by Ms. Ritter and unanimously approved. The change means Dr. Epps and Dr. Flora will remain as the Faculty Senate representatives for University Council.

5. Information Items/Presentations

None.

6. Announcements

6.1 Google Analytics added to Public Comment website to track views

Dr. Hoff said this will not provide a whole lot more than what we are able to know now because it is mainly visited internally; however, it will tell us how many times people visit the site and time on site. He cautioned that data follows simply, cautionary points and what you need to truly be able to analyze data is a long pattern of behaviors. Then, he said, you look variance.

6.2 August 13 meeting of University Council

Dr. Bishop reiterated that the August 13 meeting of the University Council will take place at Building 60 at 2 p.m. and the tour portion will serve as the discussion topic for the agenda that month.

7. Focused Discussion

7.1 How do we prepare to meet the following Strategic Initiative: 'Between now and 2026, ETSU will have 18,000 students enrolled on campus, online or at a remote location'?

Dr. Bishop provided three <u>handouts</u>, including a matrix created by Dr. Karen King that highlighted areas of study that five different companies considered possibilities for online programs. She noted that there is quite a bit of resistance from departments to offer online programs. Dr. Wykoff noted that there is a marketplace out there for online programs, but we have to market what is online.

Dr. Bishop said the question posed to the group by Dr. Noland in the past was a question of how to bring about disruptive change. Dr. Noland added that unless we make a major change, we will remain at 14,000-15,000 students and continue to have the lowest paid faculty and staff. He said we have to take action if we want to meet our goals.

Dr. Wykoff said he believed there were about 20 different populations we could be going after and a strategy is needed for about 10 of those because there is no one thing that is going to do it. Dr. B.J. King said it might be time to look at our processes a bit, noting that we have spent a lot of money learning how to recruit and retain students but we haven't necessarily changed any of our processes.

Dr. Williams said the number of admissions counselors really impacts the amount of research that can be done. She said using EAB and Royall have helped them learn a lot and she believes the new CRM will allow outreach that hasn't been done before.

Dr. Sherlin said we need to look at the student experience, how we are engaging first-year students and noted that it is going to have to be fundamentally different if we are going to get to and retain 18,000 students. Dr. Epps said there should be a focus on classroom experience and that the disruptive piece has to be with the faculty. Quality educational experience is critical, she said. Dr. Wykoff added that consistently low SAIs need to mean some kind of discussion about remediation to improve. He also encouraged the university to use the deans and colleges in making marketing decisions because the deans probably know where the marketing opportunities are better than anyone else.

Dr. Karen King said leveraging the health sciences with other things across campus would be a good idea and finding that thing that we would allow us to make a name for ourselves. Dr. Hoff said it is important when deciding what to do to increase enrollment that we take on the vision of the person who chooses not to come here.

Dr. Noland said the Strategic Plan is our structure and the next step is to articulate the plan in terms of actions. He said marketing for the university is nonexistent and we have got to put together a marketing plan.

Dr. Karen King said change needs one faculty member who becomes a faculty champion and takes ownership of a new online program. Dr. Wykoff added that we need help learning best practices for online teaching. He also emphasized a need to move away from the 15-week, 45-hour courses because that is not what the workforce

wants. In addition, he said the very best teachers need to be those teaching our freshmen, which is not necessarily the case right now.

Dr. Noland said Section 1 of the Strategic Plan is broken down into student life, financial aid, academics and recruitment and emphasized that organizing around the Strategic Plan will be best. He said the bulk of it links up to the individual 6-12 month goals of individual departments/units/colleges but said what is missing is an action framework. He said we need deliverable dates for the Board of Trustees, adding that what is needed is a "Bert Bach matrix." He said the University Council has a role to endorse innovation.

Discussion continued on issues of having a champion for each of the areas in the Strategic Plan and the need for culture to be a part of the process as well as collaboration. Mr. Carter said marketing is absolutely necessary in recruitment, noting that it is easier than ever to be more targeted in marketing efforts so that you do more with less. Dr. Epps added that we have to deliver on what we are selling.

Mr. McGill shared that he felt disconnected from ETSU during his first year as a student here and had even considered transferring. After the fact, he heard about Preview and said that program was wonderful for people to get to know each other and have a friend base before the school year even begins. He said it should be provided for more students. Mr. McGill also pointed out that online courses need to be easy to use and said he saw that as one of the best opportunities for enrollment expansion.

As a graduate student, Mr. Kusi said people often look at where their program predecessors ended up. He also recommended doing something to help students who don't meet the standards to get into ETSU to help them meet those minimums.

Dr. Osborn pointed out that another population worth considering is the adult population who does not want to take online classes.

Dr. Noland returned the conversation to the role of the University Council and the shared leadership within the room to define the action and hold all constituencies accountable to that shared vision.

Dr. Depew addressed the issue of there being no merit increase/pay system despite a lot of evaluation of faculty. He said we have to find a way to reward the stars and also suggested consideration of peer-driven, post-tenure reviews to further hold accountable tenured faculty members. Dr. B.J. King said the new budget model will allow deans the flexibility to reward faculty.

Mr. Ross said it comes down to answering the question, "Why should my kids come to ETSU?" He said he saw four key elements: marketing, recruitment, programs and processes.

The discussion concluded with the idea that shared governance will be needed to get us where we need to be and that it could be uncomfortable at times. Accountability was also emphasized.

8. Adjournment

Dr. Bishop adjourned the meeting.